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Message from the President….. 
 
 Back home after seeing Prince Edward Island and some of Quebec City, I’m reflecting on how lucky 
we are to belong to the Royale Coach Club.  We have met many interesting people and seen lots of 
different places by attending the Royale Coach Club rallies.  Larry and Beverly Dunville pulled together 
an awesome rally in PEI to share their gem of an island with the Royale Coach Club group. 
 
 At the beginning of the PEI rally, the weather forecast was for rain, so we thought it might be gloomy.  
But the forecast was off a bit and almost every day was nice, beginning with a gorgeous and delicious 
evening meal on Cavendish Beach. Thanks to Millennium for sponsoring the first get together of the 
rally!!  After our nice meal, we drove over to Sandspit, the amusement park that was started by Larry and 
Beverly Dunville.  When was the last time you rode on a roller coaster?  Well, it had been at least 12 
years for me, and I loved the ride on the coaster at Sandspit. 
 
 When we weren’t enjoying fabulous lobster and other seafood, the other unexpected activities we 
enjoyed were Laser Tag, touring a Haunted House, and visiting a Wax Museum. 
 
 We so enjoyed driving around coastal routes of PEI but also the interior of the island.  The farms are 
so neat and tidy, and many of them go right down to the shore.  We visited Canada’s Wind Power 
Research area and saw over 27 large wind turbines on the northwest tip of the island. 
 
 On two nights, we travelled in style (thanks to Prevost for the transportation!) to Charlottetown, seeing 
Anne of Green Gables and the Million Dollar Quartet.  Both were excellent, and enjoyed by all.  You 
could tell that Larry & Bev know all the good places to eat, as every meal they selected was so very well 
done. 
 
 We had elections for Royale Coach Club officers while in PEI, and the newly elected slate of officers 
is as follows: 
 

President   Bo Reahard 
1st Vice President  Denny Robb 
2nd Vice President  Mike Lien 
Secretary   Naomi Theisz 
Treasurer   Mike Barbeau 
National Director  Mary Habicht 
Alt. National Director  Carolyn Lien 
 

 Many who attended the rally drove from PEI to Quebec City for a few days.  Prevost picked us up at 
the KOA campground and bussed us to their factory in St. Claire for a tour.  They only do a small 
number of these tours each year, so we were lucky to be able to participate.  Many thanks to Graham 
Ricks and Bo Reahard for organizing this tour, and to Prevost for their generous hospitality! 
 
 Our next gathering will be a mini rally at Rivers Landing Luxury Motorcoach Resort, adjacent to 
RiverBend Motorcoach Resort, 17 miles east of Fort Myers, FL, on the Caloosahatchee River.  Check 
out the Royale Coach Club website to print out the form to register for this gathering. 
 



 As you get organized for the upcoming winter season, think about a rally that you could pull together.  
The Royale Coach Club rallies are special because of the local knowledge that our members offer to share 
with the group.  If you have an idea, contact Denny Robb, who is our new 1st Vice President. 
 
 We are so lucky to have great sponsors, Millennium Luxury Coach, and Prevost Car Co.  Many 
thanks to Millennium and Prevost for their continued support.  I would also like to thank the outgoing 
officers of the club for the service they have given: Jim McNulty, Richard McCurdy, and Denny McCurdy 
have done a great job.  Mike Barbeau, Mike Lien, and Mary Habicht have graciously offered to continue 
on the board, and we welcome incoming officers Bo Reahard, Denny Robb, Naomi Thiesz, and Carolyn 
Lien.  I wish them good luck in the upcoming years. 

 
 
Anne Gould, Outgoing RCC President  

  

 



 

 
Highlights of Prince Edward Island Rally 

 
[Editor’s Note : I was not at the PEI Rally. I would like to thank Nancy McNulty for the write-up and Denny McCurdy and Naomi Theisz for 
the photos from the rally. Without them, there would be no newsletter for this rally.] 
 
What fun the Royale Coach Club members had at the PEI rally! Beverley and Larry Dunville, our 
gracious rally hosts, welcomed each of us as we arrived at the Marco Polo Campground in the town of 
Cavendish. It was a beautiful and windy day when we arrived, and it turns out that it is often windy in 
PEI. In fact, we were told that a day without wind is something unusual. 
 
The weather cooperated and the wind had fortunately subsided by the time we carpooled to Cavendish 
Beach in PEI National Park for “Dinner on the Beach”, Tuesday evening, September 5th. We were very 
pleased to have Robert Jones from Prevost and his wife, Susie, join us at the beach. And, we were 
fortunate to have them participate in all the rally activities with us. We also welcomed first-timers, David 
and Sherry Fetzner and Greg and Nanci Heinmiller to the rally. We enjoyed having Alice Miller, a guest 
of Ken and Victoria Curry, participate in the rally too. Jack and Carlotta Kelly, friends of Larry’s and 
Beverley’s and fellow Prevost owners, were able to join us for several rally events as well. 

   
 



 
We were treated to a delicious catered meal sponsored by Millennium Coach. We had a chance to catch up 
with RCC friends while dining “al fresco”. And, as a special treat, we were entertained by some of the 
catering staff who played traditional guitar, fiddle and banjo music. 

 
Following our dinner, we drove into the town of Cavendish and spent the rest of the evening having fun at 
the “Sandspit”, an amusement park created by Larry and Beverley. We had the park to ourselves and 
wandered from ride to ride. The roller coaster (some of us rode twice!), bumper cars and bumper boats 
were the most fun judging by the screams of joy and laughter!  

 
A full breakfast was served each day in the Galley Restaurant at the campground. Hennie, the campground 
owner, cheerfully made omelets to order. These morning gatherings provided everyone a chance to plan 
out their day’s activities. And, there were certainly plenty of options to choose from: touring the island, 

  

   
 

  



shopping excursions, restaurants to sample…..there was no shortage of things to do! And, Beverley and 
Larry were always available with additional suggestions. 
 
One of the highlights of the week was the ice cream machine provided by Larry and Beverley. The 
machine sat on a table in the Galley Restaurant and was available whenever anyone had the need for an 
ice cream treat. And, based on the number of people who could be found hanging out at the restaurant, this 
need was quite frequent! This also gave people a central place to just gather and visit. 

 
After breakfast on Wednesday, Larry invited us all to witness a demonstration of a “towing concept” he 
has developed. This unique alternative to “flat-towing” will allow any type of vehicle to be transported by 

  

  

  



using a trailer designed to “fold up” behind your coach. Everyone was quite intrigued with Larry’s 
concept. This working model generated much discussion and Larry welcomed comments and suggestions. 
We look forward to seeing Larry’s “working model” progress to “production” trailer!  
 
With thanks to Prevost, we took a narrated bus tour into Charlottetown on Wednesday afternoon, where 
our very well informed guide shared the history of the island. Larry even managed to talk our bus driver 
into driving down the street in Charlottetown to show us the home and land he and Beverley own (with 
plans to eventually build).  We enjoyed another delicious meal, this time at the Holman Grand Hotel. 
Following our dinner, we walked across the street to the Confederation Building, where we saw the 
musical, Anne of Green Gables, which is the longest running musical in theater history!  

 
Thursday was another fun filled day. After breakfast, Larry and Beverley graciously invited us to their 
beautiful home in the afternoon. Their home is situated overlooking the picturesque The River Clyde in 
New Glasgow and is surrounded by beautiful gardens. We enjoyed beverages as well as homemade tea 
cakes and Larry’s famous delicious fudge before carpooling to “Glasgow Hills Golf Course” where we 
had another delicious meal.  
  

   

   
 

   



Another fun adventure awaited us after dinner at the golf course. We visited “Ripley’s Believe It or Not” 
and “Wax World of the Stars”, two other local attractions, created by a partner of Larry’s and Beverley’s. 
Victoria Curry and Grace Johnson took us all by surprise by “participating” in one of the wax museum 
exhibits! We’re still laughing about this unexpected exhibit!  

 
The Royale Coach Club General Meeting was held on Friday morning (September 8th). Following the 
meeting, members headed off to spend the day shopping or exploring. We carpooled to the “New Glasgow 
Lobster Suppers” for our evening meal. After dinner we visited “Cavendish Beach Adventure Zone”, 

another amusement park also created by an associate of Larry’s and Beverley’s. A haunted house 
experience at the “Route 6 Motel” awaited us, as well as “The Hangar Laser Tag Experience”. Based on 
the amount of laughter and screams of surprise, I’m not sure which was more popular or fun!  
 
We took a tour bus, again with thanks to Prevost, into Charlottetown on Saturday, September 9th, our last 
night of the rally. This time, Larry served as our very informative and entertaining tour guide! We dined at 
the historic Charlottetown Hotel, for yet again, a delicious meal. After dinner, we attended the musical, 
“The Million Dollar Quartet”. This told the story of the one night in December 1956 when Elvis, Johnny 

  



Cash, Jerry Lee Lewis, and Carl Perkins made music together with Sam Phillips of Sun Records. Needless 
to say, there was much toe-tapping and shaking going on in the audience for this energetic performance! 
 
 

We said our goodbyes to one another at breakfast on Sunday, our last morning together. For many of us, 
the goodbyes were temporary, as most of us were traveling to Quebec City to attend a Royale Coach Club 
tour of the Prevost manufacturing facility.  
 
We extend our many thanks again to our sponsors, Prevost and Millennium Coach and to Larry and 
Beverley Dunville for the fun-filled rally experience they created! 
 
 
 

TRAVELS TO ALL AND TO ALL A GOOD LIFE! 
 
  

   



Highlights of Prevost Factory Tour Mini-Rally 
 
[Editor’s Note : I was also not at the Prevost Factory Rally. I would like to thank Naomi Theisz for the write-up and photos from the rally and 
photos and observations from Mary Catherine Ricks. Again, without them, there would be no newsletter for this mini-rally.] 
 
The Prevost facility is immaculately clean, much like the one in Plainfield, NJ. I've not been in any others. 
Everyone was given headphones and safety goggles and you walk along a green painted path inside the 
plant. There are about 30 bays, each with a specific purpose so the buses, each in a varying stage of 

production are moved from one bay to another during the process on a special lift designed solely for that 
process. Each employee works only on the task planned for that bay and they know how long each task 
should take. They build 3 coaches a day and all coaches have been ordered. None are built on speculation. 
They are currently supplying Greyhound with an order for 360 coaches. The only time consuming event is 
painting which can take from one week to 15 or more days depending on the shading and graphics a 
customer wants. What intrigued me is that before they paint they remove all the light fixtures that were 
already installed. This allows them to know that if a part is later removed for a repair, that the paint will be 
finished underneath. There are 10 levels of paint. Motorhomes are level 8 or 9 with 10 having no 
imperfections. A Greyhound bus is painted to a level 5. The dog on the side of their buses has a 3 
dimensional effect if you look at it from the right angle. Take notice the next time you see one. 

 
Prevost’s initiative constantly improves their operation.  One of the things they have done was to hire a 
Japanese company that sent a fellow who spent 2 days observing at each work-station.  At the end, he 
commented that the work patterns were like spaghetti, in other words, much time and many steps were 
taken going after parts and tools.  He suggested the rolling individual workstations where tools and parts 

  

   



are staged for each employee and each particular operation.  This gave Prevost the added efficiency that 
we observed as we toured. 
 
They have developed a flat floor slide which is now in production and Millennium has some. The shell 
into which we were taken had them on the passenger side but not on the driver’s side. They have also 

developed an electrical cooling system fan that eliminates the need for the mechanical system and allows 
for more room in the engine compartment. It rides quieter too. 
 
For those who have everything and need more they have developed a cantilever system for the front bay 
doors on the H's with four slides which enables a 2 piece 75" TV screen that pulls out from both bays and 
joins together somehow for a super duper football game show or car race. 
 
And it wasn’t all learning and scholarly! The Royales do know how to enjoy life. 
 

  

  

  



  

New Royale Coach Club Members 
 

• Jack & Carlotta Kelly – Cornwall, Prince Edward Island No Photo Available 

 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 

First Timers at the Prince Edward Island Rally 
 

 

• David & Sherry Fetzner – Wasilla, AK  
• Greg and Nanci Heinmiller – Boca Raton, FL1 No Photo Available 

  



 
 

Prevost Update… 
 
The PEI rally was over the top and it was nice to reconnect with our friends in the Royale Coach Club.  
Larry & Beverley Dunville provided a nice balance of activities which in turn gave us a good 
understanding of what the island means to the people who live there.  They also invited us into their life 
with fun nights out at his former amusement parks, an intimate afternoon at their beautiful home and a 
tour stop to see the site for their new home.  They will be able to get the binoculars out and wave at Jack 
& Carlotta Kelly on the other side of the bay.  Larry’s non-stop commentary about PEI along with 
insights into how he developed and sold his business was a highlight for me.  Susie and I are still talking 
about “Anne of Green Gables” and “The Million Dollar Quartet”.   
 
Some of you took a tour of the Prevost factory in Sainte-Claire, Quebec after the rally.  Our tour guides 
provided a nice overview of how we build coaches along with a look at our new electric fan drive system.  
We made this change on our X3-45 products in April 2017 and plan to implement it on our H3-45 
products with deliveries beginning in spring 2018.  Basically, we are replacing the big radiator fan that 
was driven by belts and a fan clutch with 8 smaller electric fans.  This allows us to more closely control 
engine temperatures and at the same time take advantage of electronics to improve fuel efficiency, 
reliability and available HP.   This is a mini hybrid system that utilizes batteries to run the fans.  It will 
automatically reduce the load on the alternators when going up a hill in order to allow you to use the 
extra HP for the climb.  You will also appreciate how much quieter the electric fans are when compared 
to the belt driven fan.   
 
Our marketing people are currently working with our engineers to develop a flyer that outlines the 
specific features and benefits of this electric fan drive system.  The most common question we had after 
the tour was “Can you retrofit my current motorhome with this new system?”  While anything can be 
done, it is not practical to retrofit because of the number of new parts involved and the completely 
different electronic architecture. 
 
Prevost is growing and, as such, our service team is actively working to open some new service facilities.   
They recently shared a few of these locations – Montreal, Chicago, Orlando and silicon valley in 
Northern California.  I do not have firm dates or specific locations yet but will share them with you as 
they open up.   It takes a lot of planning to open a new facility and the process always seems to take 
longer than we would like.  The biggest key is putting the correct people in place to provide the kind of 
service that our customers expect from Prevost.  This will be a combination of promoting existing 
employees, hiring new ones and training everyone.   
 
Many of you have heard of Nova Bus which is also owned by Volvo AB and is considered to be our 
sister company.  They manufacture city buses and sell to cities all over the US and Canada.  Over the 



past few years, we have been working to find synergies with our two companies and one of the primary 
synergies is parts and service.  This is now the primary driver for the growth of our service team and it 
provides sound economic reasoning to open new facilities in mutually strategic locations.  Service has 
been a strength for Prevost for more than 20 years and it is no surprise that Prevost is taking the lead in 
managing this part of our shared business. 

 
 
Safe Travels, 
Robert Jones | Prevost 
Sales Manager, Bus Shells  
T: +1 800-981-7386  | P: +1 336-812-3504  | C: +1 615-585-5637 

  
 



 
 
 
 

To our friends at Royale Coach Club 
 

It's hard to believe that Fall is here and the 2017 rally schedule has come to a close.  This year has been 
a great one for Millennium Luxury Coaches and we are already looking forward to next year.  We heard 
from many of you that we missed a great rally in Prince Edward Island.  We can't wait to see pictures!  We 
hope you have a wonderful Fall filled with family, friends and great times.  See you next year! 
 

Melanie 
 

 
 

  



 

 
 

Royale Coach Club Mini Rally 
Ft. Myers Area 

Jan 8-12, 2018 (4 nights) 

 
RiverLandings – Florida Luxury Motorcoach 

Resort 
5942 W State Rd 80, Ft Denaud, FL 

863-612-0104 
 

  
Come visit with Royale Coach Club friends 
and explore the Ft. Myers area. 
 
This mini rally will be a casual, unstructured 
gathering.  We will get together for 
appetizers and drinks a couple of evenings. 

 

 
 

 
We will offer suggestions for activities and 
restaurants as desired. 

 

 
 

 
Please see RoyaleCoachClub.com for an 
application for this rally.  Please sign up prior 
to 12/15/17. 
 
For questions, contact Anne Gould at 207-
431-2293 or algould57@gmail.com 

 

 



  

 



 

 



  

 

 



 
Recipes that were a Big Hit at the PEI Rally 

Courtesy of Beverley Dunville 
 
 
Larry’s Peanut Fudge 

• 2 cups white sugar 
• 1 cup buttermilk 
• 1 tsp baking soda 
 
Combine and place in large pot (candy will foam a lot during cooking). Cook to softball stage, 
stirring. Remove from heat, add… 
• 2 cups peanuts 
• 2 Tbsp butter 
• 1 tsp vanilla 
 
Beat with wooden spoon until candy starts to lose its gloss, only a few minutes, pour into butter 
container. 

 
 
 
 
Mother Dull's Tea Cakes 

• 2 cups sugar     
• 1 cup lard/butter mix 
• 1/2 cup buttermilk 
• 3 eggs 
• 1/2 tsp soda 
• 2 tsp baking powder 
• 1 tsp salt 
• 1 tsp vanilla 

 
Cream fat, add sugar, then eggs.  Introduce soda, salt, baking powder into 1 cup flour.  Add to sugar 
mixture, add buttermilk and vanilla.  Add enough flour to make a soft dough, about 4 cups 
total.  Chill 1 hour to overnight.  Roll to 1/4 inch.  Bake @ 375F about 10 - 12 minutes until barely 
brown at edges.  Ice with butter icing.   

  

 



  
 



  
 



 
 


